
 

 

How did Lee get to Gettysburg? 

 
 

In the grand historical sweep of warfare, Lee’s 160-mile march from 

Fredericksburg, Virginia, to Gettysburg, Pennsylvania, in the early summer 

of 1863 was pretty small potatoes. 
 

Consider Hannibal’s ordeal across the Mediterranean Sea, the Pyrenees and 

the Alps to get to Rome in the third century B.C.  Or the Crusades over two 

centuries from Europe into the Middle East to reclaim the Holy Land from 
Muslim rule.  Both Napoleon and Hitler made ruinous invasions, and 

excruciating retreats, of Russia. 

 

In North America consider Benedict Arnold’s disastrous march from 
Cambridge, Massachusetts, to the gates of Quebec City, starting in 

September 1775.  Arnold left with 1,100, a force that was quickly reduced 

by more than one third as hardships piled up in the Maine woods.  Portages 

up the Kennebec River were more than grueling and their boats leaked, 

ruining ammunition and food.  Harsh weather and inaccurate maps didn’t 
help.  And navigating the rapids of the Chaudiere River to the Saint 

Lawrence destroyed boats and ammunition.  When Arnold’s starving 600 

men reached Quebec City, they had covered some 350 miles of the most 

unforgiving terrain in North America, punished by harsh winter weather. 
 

But Lee’s march is obviously of great interest because it led to the greatest 

battle on American soil.  Actually, Ulysses S. Grant’s contemporaneous 

campaign, and roundabout march, to besiege and take Vicksburg and gain 
total Union control of the Mississippi River was far bolder and challenging — 

and successful — than Lee’s ill-fated incursion into Pennsylvania.  More on 

that later. 

 

Dan Welch recounted Lee’s route and his reasons for launching a second 
Northern invasion at the April meeting.  Welch, a teacher in the Youngstown 

area, is well known to Roundtable members as he delivered in April 2018 a 

fascinating account of Dr. William Child of the 5th New Hampshire infantry 

and Child’s diary and writings on the sprawling tent Smoketown hospital 
established by the Union medical corps after the battle of Antietam on 

September 17, 1862.  Also, the Roundtable’s own Jamie Ryan has presented 

a program on the career of George G. Meade before and during the Civil 

War, up to Gettysburg. 
 

With James Longstreet, with George Pickett and John Bell Hood, having 

rejoined Lee’s army from a questionable and unsuccessful deployment to 

Suffolk, Virginia, Lee’s newly reorganized army set out from Fredericksburg 



 

 

on June 3.  With Stonewall Jackson having been slain by North Carolina 

soldiers at Chancellorsville, Lee’s army now consisted of three divisions,  
commanded by Longstreet, Dick Ewell (successor to Jackson) and A.P. Hill. 

 

The Union army under “Fighting Joe” Hooker, even more careless and 

dismissive of good intelligence than he was at Chancellorsville, engaged in 
ceaseless bickering with President Lincoln and his superiors in Washington. 

 

Here’s what The Chicago Tribune said of Hooker after Chancellorsville, 

“Under the leadership of (Hooker) the glorious Army of the Potomac is 
becoming more slow in its movements, more unwieldy, less confident of 

itself, more of a football to the enemy, and less an honor to the country than 

any army we have yet raised.” 

 
On June 9 Alfred Pleasanton’s cavalry surprised JEB Stuart amidst his grand 

review at Brandy Station and asserted new Union aggression and ability in 

the largest cavalry battle of the war.  Fleetwood Hill changed hands four 

times in 12 hours of heavy fighting. 

 
Ewell, ranging west of Lee’s main force, passed by Front Royal on his way to 

totally routing Robert Milroy at Winchester on June 14.  Rebels crossed the 

Potomac on June 15.  Lee’s army was able to pass unmolested into the 

Cumberland Valley of Pennsylvania after Winchester. 
 

Stuart and Pleasanton fought a running series of clashes in Aldie, Middleburg 

and Upperville from June 17 to June 21.  Thereafter, Stuart swung way 

south and then east, before disappearing north and not reuniting with Lee 
until noon on July 2. 

 

Fed up with Hooker’s many disputes, Lincoln sacked the general on June 28.  

The burden of protecting Washington and engaging Lee fell to Meade.  And 

what a heavy burden it was.  The great battle at the crossroads town of 
Gettysburg would ensue in three days. 

 

When Ewell arrived in Carlisle, Pennsylvania, north of Gettysburg, on June 

27, the Union army was lagging behind, just making it to Frederick, 
Maryland.  Elements of Ewell’s army would arc up into Wrightsville on the 

Susquehanna River, York and Harrisburg. 

 

When Lee arrived at Cashtown on June 29, his army was scattered.  He 
summoned them to reunite.  And all roads led to Gettysburg.  When Lee’s 

advance troops marched on the town on July 1, cavalry under John Buford 

and infantry under John Reynolds and Oliver O. Howard caught the brunt of 



 

 

Lee’s attack.  Outmanned, they suffered but held the high ground on 

Cemetery Hill until other Union corps arrived. 
 

Lee’s defeated army straggled out of Gettysburg in a miserable rain on July 

4, but Lee accomplished some of his other goals:  take the pressure and 

constant war off Virginia, allow Valley farmers to plant and harvest crops, 
interrupt Union plans, cause the Union to shift soldiers to the East and 

encourage peace Democrats. 

 

*** 
 

As mentioned above, Grant’s arduous and lengthy campaign to capture 

Vicksburg, undertaken in phases beginning on January 8, 1863, was far 

more challenging and imaginative than Lee’s relative cakewalk to 
Gettysburg. 

 

From his headquarters at Milliken’s Bend, Louisiana, upriver from Vicksburg, 

Grant commanded four corps, under William T. Sherman, James Birdsong 

McPherson, Stephen A. Hurlburt and John Alexander McClernand.  From 
January until early May, four attempts to bypass or attack Vicksburg failed.  

Federal troops were turned back at Big Mound and at Deer Creek near rebel 

troops gathered at Snyder’s Bluff in Mississippi. 

 
The only alternative left — get at the city from the south.  On May 1 rebels 

fought Grant for 18 hours at Port Gibson before retreating.  Grant occupied 

the town, but instead of heading north to Vicksburg, he headed east to 

Jackson.  John Gregg attacked McPherson at Raymond on May 12, but after 
four hours retreated to Jackson.  Two days later McPherson and Sherman 

converged on Jackson in a driving rain and forced Joe Johnston to abandon 

the city after a sharp fight.  On May 15 Sherman destroyed railroads and the 

city.  Departing Jackson, Sherman’s troopers dubbed it “Chimneyville” as 

that was all that was left. 
 

On May 16 with seven divisions McClernand and McPherson assailed dug-in 

rebels at Champion’s Hill.  The hill changed hands three times, at great cost 

to the Union.  McPherson called it one of “the most obstinate and murderous 
conflicts of the war.” 

 

John C. Pemberton retreated to Vicksburg after his troopers panicked and 

fled at Big Black River under attack from McClernand.  Some descriptions 
contend Pemberton was left with a mob instead of an army. 

 



 

 

But Pemberton had two fresh divisions, and when Grant opened up on the 

works at Vicksburg on May 22 and charged rebels behind fortifications, they 
paid dearly. 

 

With Admiral David Porter’s gunboats now controlling the Mississippi River, 

Grant commenced a siege of the city May 25.  Reinforcements brought 
Grant’s combined army to 77,000. 

 

By early July Pemberton’s men and citizens living in caves to escape 

bombardment were starving.  Pemberton could try to fight his way out or 
surrender.  After first rejecting Grant’s demand for unconditional surrender, 

Pemberton surrendered his 29,500 men, and Grant marched in on July 4. 

 

Vicksburg would not celebrate Independence Day with the rest of the nation 
until President Dwight Eisenhower convinced the city to change its ways.  

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 


